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INTERNAL DRAFT MEMO

To:  

Jeff Levine, Planning and Urban Development Director

From:
 
Bill Needelman, Senior Planner
Date:

August 1, 2012
Re:  
 
Briefing on New Yard, LLC Boat Yard; West Commercial Street

CC:

Alex Jaegerman, Planning Division Director



Greg Mitchell, Economic Development Director



Gary Wood, Corporation Counsel

Introduction

The City’s Planning Division has held several pre-application meetings with “New Yard, LLC” to discuss development of a boat repair facility located on the Western Waterfront.  During these meetings, it has come to the attention of the applicants, the City, and Maine DEP that Maine Shoreland Zoning statute prohibits clearing the majority of trees from the property, effectively stopping all industrial development.  The New Yard developers have asked that the City join with them in working toward a legislative solution to allow their project to move forward.

This memo provides an introduction to the issues and some of the background associated with the development and the developer’s request.

The Development Proposal:

New Yard is a development arm of the existing Portland Yacht Services operation located in the Eastern Waterfront and owned by Phin Sprague.  Mr. Sprague has options to purchase a substantial assemblage of land from both the Unitil gas holdings and the Pan Am rail yard located just west of the Casco Bay Bridge between West Commercial Street and the Fore River.

The development drawings show a multi-phased development including interior and exterior boat storage, repair facilities, hauling and dry docking, and future marine retail and wholesale.  Dilapidated piers would be repaired/replaced and environmental contamination would be remediated.  The existing liquid propane distribution facility would remain as would active rail lines serving the gas distribution site.  Inactive rail lines would be removed.  The development plans call for the complete clearing and re-grading of the site.

Zoning for the site is Waterfront Port Development, which allows the proposed uses as either permitted or conditional uses subject to Planning Board review.

Shoreland Zoning:

City Shoreland Zoning rules exempt certain waterfront zones, including the Waterfront Port Development Zone, from vegetation clearance standards; but, recent correspondence with the Maine DEP indicates that State statute prohibits local zoning from exempting specific provisions of the tree clearance standards.  Specifically, statute limits clearance to less than 40% of trees greater than 4 inches in diameter within a set period of time.  The westerly portion of the Pan Am site is substantially vegetated with recent growth birches, pines and poplars that meet the 4 inch limit.  

The City’s Shoreland Zone tree clearance exemptions have been on the books for many years and had previously been approved by the DEP as consistent with State mandates.  However, when reviewing year 2011 City amendments to the Shoreland ordinance, DEP staff noted that tree clearance standards exemptions were inconsistent with the State Shoreland Zoning statute and that local ordinances were prohibited from enacting less restrictive standards for the clearing of trees.  The States’ October 17, 2011 approval of City Shoreland Zoning amendments include a condition that the City’s ordinance be amended to be consistent with State statue.  Unsaid but implied was that the State’s previous approvals of tree clearance exemptions had been issued in error.

Given the existence of protected trees on the subject site, Mr. Sprague’s development need for a cleared site, and the State’s unambiguous direction to protect the trees, the development proposal has hit an impasse.

Cooperative Search for Solutions:

At a meeting held at the local DEP office on Tuesday, July 31 , this matter was discussed with Mr. Sprague, his engineer Steve Bushey of Deluca-Hoffman, DEP Land Bureau Director (?) Mary-Beth Richardson, and me.  At this meeting it was stated by DEP representatives that the tree clearance statue language is more restrictive than it should be, and gives no discretion or exemption to allow industrial properties or railyards such as this, which have re-vegetated through disuse and lack of maintenance, to be cleared for marine industrial activity.  DEP staff are supportive of an amendment to resolve this issue,  including Ms. Richardson and  Mike Morse, who has walked the site with the developer (but was not present at the July 31 meeting).  
The proposed development of the Pan Am and Unitil sites is consistent with Waterfront Port Development zoning and is a significant opportunity.  Such a development would not only create value and employment in the challenging working waterfront economy, it opens up other portions of the Pan Am rail yard to even more prospects.

At the conclusion of the July 31 meeting, Mr. Sprague expressed a desire to work with the City and the State to search for a solution.  DEP, apparently is currently working with the legislature to amend portions of the Shoreland Zoning statute, and a “rider” addressing the tree clearance issue could be crafted that would allow previously developed industrial sites to return to active use without preserving unintended regrowth.  DEP staff have apparently already begun to work on such language.

Timing, however, is a problem.  Working with the DEP’s current process, Mr. Sprague’s option on the property would likely expire and he expressed a need for “certainty” prior to extending the option or purchasing the property.  

All parties at the meeting expressed a hope that a cooperative approach to solving the problem could be reached, and that a coordinated DEP, City, and developer effort might result in a quicker legislative remedy than will occur under the normal legislative process, since time is of the essence in this case.
Next Steps:
Representing the City Planning Division at the meeting, Bill Needelman (I) committed to taking the issues to the leadership of the Planning and Urban Development Department, the Economic Development Division, Corporation Counsel’s Office, the City Manager and the Mayor.  This memo provides the basis for the beginning of an internal conversation that should, with the agreement of City leadership, be extended to include Mr. Sprague.  At a minimum, Planning staff needs direction on responding to Mr. Sprague’s request for a cooperative effort to allow development on the last open parcels along Portland’s industrial waterfront.

